Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, July 11, 2016
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, July 11, 2016 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Kelly Allen, and Steve Lineberry
Council Members Absent: Jeff Fogleman
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Clerk Melanie Eveker, Attorney Charlie Davis
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Consent Agenda
7:01 pm
The Council considered approval of minutes from the June 6, 2016 regular meeting.

Councilmember Lineberry made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented. Motion carried 4-0.
New Business
7:02 pm
The Town Council considered a request from Police Chief Harrison to set the starting salary of a new hire candidate at 5% above regular starting salary.
Manager Earp presented the council with a request from the Police Chief regarding hiring a new patrol office above the minimum. This officer has 1.5 years of experience, will not be bringing along any sick leave, and the Police Chief is requesting that he be allowed to offer a starting salary of 5% higher than normal instead of waiting for the probationary period to end for that 5% raise. 

Following brief discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to allow the Police Chief to hire Office Moore at 5% above the minimum with no increase at the end of his probationary period. Motion carried 4-0.

7:03
The Town Council considered a request from Fire Chief Joseph concerning the disposition of retired firefighter ensembles.
Chief Joseph has requested that the Council consider for approval the disposition of the retired firefighter ensembles/gear. He has proposed a 4 tier disposition for the Council to consider. The ensembles would be disposed of as unusable, used as service awards to firefighters, donated, or used for training/extra supply. 

Following brief discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve Chief Joseph’s four tiered firefighter ensemble/gear disposal plan. Motion carried 4-0.
7:08 pm

The Council reviewed and considered the reappointment of James “Tad” Martin Jr. to the Planning and Zoning Board for a three year term.
Manager Earp explained to the Council that Mr. Martin’s term as an ETJ representative on the planning and zoning board is up for a three year renewal. Following Council approval, this appointment will go to the County for final approval.

Following brief discussion, Councilmember Lineberry made a motion to approve the appointment of Mr. James T. Martin to a three year term ending in June 2019 on the Haw River Planning and Zoning Board. Motion carried 4-0.
7:11 pm
The Town Council reviewed and considered a request for reimbursement for shrubs and plants that were cut in regard to code enforcement remedy regarding high grass at 130 Third Street.
Manager Earp informed the Council that he received a complaint call and subsequently met with Karin Simpson of 130 Third Street. Her concern was a complaint that her shrubs and plants were damaged by a contract mower. The contract mower was engaged by the Town to mow residences that have been in violation in excess of 15 days. 
Ms Simpson acknowledges that she received a letter dated 5/3/16 regarding the high grass violation. She also acknowledges that she did not call Officer Thomas concerning the letter to inform him of her plan for corrective action. Ms. Simpson, however, is very upset that the Town had the yard mowed and stated that several shrubs and plants were damaged in the process. She showed Manager Earp ground cover that she stated had medicinal purposes as well as several other plants that were damaged. Manager Earp acknowledges the damage but also states that he would not have know the difference between the plantings and the high grass. The damage, while existent, was unintentional. Manager Earp presented pictures of the property after mowing.
Ms. Simpson’s written complaint cited $451 worth of damage to her property. Ms. Simpson was not at the Council meeting to speak directly with the Council. Council acknowledged the damage though questioned the price. 
Following discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion for the Manager and the Attorney to negotiate a settlement with Ms. Simpson not to exceed $451 and to not mow the yard at 130 Third Street again. Any future violations will be handled through the criminal remedy process provided for in the Town’s Code of Ordinances. Motion carried 4-0.
7:18 pm

The Town Council received an update from Manager Earp regarding the “Old Mill” properties project.
Manager Earp met with RATIO Architects and representative of the State Historical Property Office (SHPO) in June to tour the mill properties. There are a couple of issues that need to be addressed prior to the historical designation being made. RATIO recommends removing some siding from one of the buildings in order to see the structure beneath and also recommends some structural studies. The LLC issues with the property owners are still in the process of being remedied meaning any option to purchase for the Town is still on hold. Manager Earp met with the developer that rehabbed the White Mill Furniture building. That developer toured Haw River’s old mill properties and believes that there should be no structural issues that would prevent a historical designation. He has offered to assist Manager Earp with communications with SHPO to help ensure a historical designation. Manager Earp will be speaking with RATIO in regards to options concerning the historic district application, including whether or not a contract suspension is warranted. Manager Earp also stated that there are currently three developers interested in the residential side of the Granite Mill. 

There is a Brownfields Program that the COG is working on to get funding for projects like these and other avenues of funding are also being pursued by staff, such as Golden Leaf funding and Department of Commerce funding. 
7:34 pm
Manager’s Update
· Financial Update and presentation of line item and departmental transfers.
· Staff is continuing to work to close out the 15-16 budget year.

· Staff is working to complete the annual Boundary and Annexation Report as well all the Powell Bill Report.
· The Main Street Sidewalk project construction continues and will most likely be complete within 30-45 days (weather permitting).

· Public Works staff and Manager Earp are working to acquire a clamp truck. No bidding process will be used as the Town will be using the Sheriffs Association Consortium to purchase the truck. This Consortium is similar to a state contract pricing structure but for local governments. Once a truck has been purchased, there is a 90 day turnaround time as they are built as ordered and are not kept stocked.

· The sewer slip lining project contract was signed today and work will start in approximately 30 days.

· The Town’s technology and Networking project will begin this month.

· The Red Slide park dam demolition permit has been issued and work on removal will start around 7/18 depending on weather. The project is expected to take about a week.

· Councilmember Lineberry inquired about codification and Manager Earp informed him that updated code of ordinances are available online and new bound copies will be ordered this month.

· Chief Harrison announced that Sgt. Faulls is the Town’s new DARE officer. Also, the School Resource Officer program has ended but the school system has applied for more funding to keep that program going.

· HRPD assisted Greensboro with the recent visit of Donald Trump.

· HRPD was recently featured in the newspaper regarding their work with Haw River Elementary School. While the article was appreciated and correct, the byline incorrectly identified HRPD as Graham PD. A retraction request has been made.

· Manager Earp informed the Council that Gibsonville has recently dropped out of the animal shelter project and no further information has been provided at this point.
Announcements

· Councilmember Lovette recently did a ride along regarding code enforcement and commends the police department and staff for their ongoing work on code enforcement issues.
· Councilmember Lineberry thanked the PD and FD for being so proactive and responsive, as evidenced by their call logs.

· Councilmember Lineberry asked that staff consider way finder signage for the Parks in an effort to make them more visible to the public.

· Councilmember Lineberry asked Manager Earp to check into falling concrete at the mill that has roaming goats.

· Councilmember Allen thanked Nearldine Pierce and Amanda Faucette for volunteering to help Community Pride with the maintenance of their flower beds.
7:57 pm
Councilmember Lineberry made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 4-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor


Melanie R. Eveker, Clerk




